MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE WELNEY PARISH COUNCIL

HELD IN THE PARISH HALL, WELNEY

ON TUESDAY 1st DECEMBER, 2009 AT 7.30 P.M.

Present

Cllrs.K.Goodger (Chairman)  E.Allen,  T.Bennett,  M.Brown, C. Freer,  V.Pratley, 
and the Clerk.  

Also present were Dist.Cllr V.Spikings and Mr.Simon Elliott
The Chairman thanked everyone for attending 
1.  Apologies for absence

Apologies for absence were received from the Cllrs.S.Dobson and S.Kerr and Dist.Cllr.D.Pope.
2.  Declarations of Interest


None at this stage of the meeting

3.  Minutes of the last meeting


The minutes of the meeting held on 3rd November, 2009, having been circulated to all councillors, were approved and signed by the Chairman as a correct record of that meeting
4.  Matters Arising

1.  Community Speed Watch – Cllr.Allen confirmed that he was working on this matter and would report back to the next meeting.
2.  Field to the North of Chestnut Avenue – The Clerk confirmed that she had spoken to Mr.Nash at the Borough Council regarding the Council’s hiring of the field.  He advised that he was waiting for confirmation of the area taken for the Pumping Station by Anglian Water, and as soon as this is known he would instruct the legal department to prepare the Lease for Parish Council signature.  He hoped that this would be with Council in time for the January meeting
3.  Meeting with adjoining Councils – Following the suggestion at the last meeting, the Clerk confirmed that she had contacted the adjoining Councils – Denver, Hilgay, Upwell, Manea, Christchurch, Nordelph and Littleport and all had expressed interest in attending a joint meeting.  Upwell had confirmed that it might be possible to hold the meeting at their Hall, and after discussion it was agreed to contact them to see if they would be prepared to chair the meeting and send out the Agendas, and if so perhaps they would like to suggest some convenient dates in the New Year.  If this proved not to be possible, then the meeting would be arranged at Welney, and in the meantime the Clerk would contact all other Clerks to find out if they had any items they would like included on the Agenda.
5. Public Participation 

The Chairman then adjourned the meeting and handed over to Mr. Simon Elliott who gave Council information on his work with young people and explained how he would like to set up a series of workshops possibly on a Friday evening in the Parish Hall for 8-18 year olds.

He was thanked for his talk and asked to put his thoughts in writing to the Clerk so that Council could consider it further at the next meeting.


The Chairman then re-convened the meeting.

6.First time Sewage Scheme 

The Clerk confirmed that an e-mail had been sent to Stephen Burrows of Anglian Water advising that Council felt that it would be better to leave a visit to the Lagoons until the Spring, when hopefully they would be up and working.

At the last meeting, Cllr.Tomkins raised a question with regard to the connection of properties to the Sewage Scheme and a letter was received from Mr.John Lambert of Anglian Water confirming that invitation letters to connect to the new sewage scheme should be sent out in January 2010, and the anticipated date from which billing for a sewage service were to commence would be 1st August, 2009 – giving persons six months in which to connect, with hopefully favourable weather conditions.  There are no plans to extend the connection period beyond six months.  He did confirm that connection cannot take place until EDF have made power available to the treatment plant and the system is fully commissioned and handed over to the Anglian Water Treatment Manager.  
7.  Finance

The following accounts had been received for payment and on the proposition of Cllr.Allen seconded by Cllr.Pratley and agreed, the cheques were signed:

Mrs.P.Copeman – Clerks Expenses


Cheque No. 101047






 34 . 75

Norfolk Association of Village Halls – Subscription


(Parish Hall) Cheque No. 100424




10 . 00


Paid by Direct Debit

E-On – Street Lighting  13.11.09 

  59 . 81

Mrs.P.Copeman – Clerks Salary – 1.12.09
255 . 68

A letter was received from St.Mary’s Church, Welney, requesting a grant towards the upkeep of the Churchyard, and this would be considered at the January meeting.
8.  Parish Hall

The electricity meters were checked and the sum of £51.00 was removed.

Purchase of the Hall Site – Confirmation had been received from Mr.Anker, Solicitor for the Environment Agency that all paperwork had now been received and the matter is progressing towards completion.  He promised to keep Council informed of developments.  The Chairman raised the question relating to a fee of approximately £12 for the swearing of the documents, and it was proposed by Cllr.Brown, seconded by Cllr.Allen and agreed, that the Chairman and Clerk could sign the cheque for this, when required.
9. Proposed New Community Centre
The Clerk confirmed that a letter had been sent to Mr.Briscoe following the last meeting confirming agreement to the plans which he had provided and asking a question regarding the children’s play area at the side of the new hall and the possible plots/planning permission at the frontage of the site.  Nothing had been heard from Mr.Briscoe and hopefully the information would be received in readiness for the January meeting.
Open Morning – Saturday 12th December, 2009  - Notices had been displayed in The Welney News and on the Notice Boards advertising the Open Morning when the plans of the proposed New Community Centre would be on display.  It was also agreed to have the W.A.S.H. slide show running and tea and coffee and biscuits would be available.  Some Councillors confirmed that they would be in attendance to meet the public. 
10.  Playing Field

The Clerk confirmed that she had visited the playing field and observed members of the public walking their dogs across the field and allowing them to do their business.  After speaking to the Chairman it was agreed to put up some notices stating that Dogs were not allowed on the Field and this was done.  The weather has unfortunately removed some of the notices but the Chairman confirmed that he also has some suitable notices which can be put up, in the hope that most people will take notice and not walk their dogs on what is a public play area.

A telephone call had been received from Mr. Carter who lives in March Road regarding the conifer trees on the Playing Field boundary.  Apparently he had been served with a notice on behalf of a neighbour to have the trees cut down to 4 metres.  He has arranged for the work to be done, but advises that at least 9 or 10 of the trees within the line, are actually on the playing field and are not his property. He wondered whether the Parish Council wanted these trees cut down at the same time, and it was explained to him that this would of course depend on the cost.  After a brief discussion it was agreed that Councillors Goodger and Bennett would visit the site on 2nd December and look at the trees.  If it is confirmed that they are situated on the Playing Field, then Council would request Mr.Carter to ask the company he had given instructions to, to provide a price for topping the trees belonging to the Parish Council.  Once this information was to hand a decision could be make by Council as to how the matter should be dealt with..
11.  Correspondence

a.  Signs of the Times – Advertising Literature relating to Quality Cast Signs and Letterboxes


b.  BCKLWN – Great East Anglian Run – 2nd May 2010 King’s Lynn – Asking for volunteers to help with the event.


c.  BCKLWN – Housing/Council Tax Benefit – Changes to the Regulations on 2nd November


2009 – Posters have been put up in the hall detailing the changes.


d.  Fenland Citizens Advice Bureau – Information Letter and Brochure.


e.  Glasdon – Advertising Leaflet of Products for Local Councils.


f.  BCKLWN – Council meeting Agendas and Minutes.


g.  The Flat Earth Society – 17.11.09  as follows:


Dear Welney Parish Council


I am writing to request that the Welney Parish Council display a small plaque on the bridge at the


Junction of Main Street and Welney Bank commemorating the Bedford Level Experiment which

took place at that site in the summer of 1838.  With this experiment Samuel Birley Rowbotham, the founder of the Zetetic Astronomy and father of modern Flat Earth theory produced through scientific experimentation, evidence that the earth is flat.  In case you are unfamiliar with the Bedford Level Experiment I have attached a more detailed explanation with this letter. 

I hope that you will consider my request.  I feel that the Bedford Level Experiment is an important historical event and that visitors to Welney would be interested to learn about it.  I myself have visited Welney to recreate the experiment and as I’m sure all visitors do, I found it to be a lovely village.  A small plaque to make visitors aware of the original experiment would give the bridge some historical context in addition to the naturural beauty of the area.

If the Parish Council is amenable to my request, I would be happy to produce a suitable plaque (free of charge of course) and have it posted to Welney after getting approval of the design from the Parish Council.

Daniel Shenton – President of the Flat Earth Society.
Following discussion it was agreed to reply stating that we have no jurisdiction over the placing of plaques on the bridge, but it is a matter for Highways.  Suggest that he contact them direct and then possibly let us know their decision.

h.Ministry of Justice – War Memorials Maintenance, Repair and Protection – Copies of the information handed to all Councillors.

i. Letter from Russell Duffy regarding the request from the Flat Earth Society (above) advising that the Experiiment was proved to be false and asking that we reply with a copy of an independently verified result regarding the experiment.  Following discussion it was agreed to reply to him that we had advised the Flat Earth Society to contact Highways, as we had no jurisdiction over the placing of plaques on the Bridge.

j.  Norfolk County Council Highways – Leaflet with details of the Norfolk Gritting Routes for 2009/2010
12.  Plans and Planning Matters

No planning applications or decisions had been received.
`
Letter was received from Borough Council dated 7.10.09  regarding Proposed Changes to the Planning Scheme of Delegation together with an explanation of the way the scheme of delegation works and copies of this were handed to Councillors.

13.  Highway Matters
An e-mail was received from Highways dated 6.11.09 confirming that the following items are on programme for attention:

1. A1101 Hundred Foot Bank Road half way between Suspension Bridge and Toll Corner has subsided.

2. Traffic Lights on A1122 midway between Salters Lode and Nordelph are causing problems with traffic and accidents

3. Problem with road subsidence outside the Old School at Nordelph

4. Broken Barriers at Suspension Bridge and check on possible cause of accidents.

With regard to Item 2 it was confirmed that the traffic lights had now been removed and some work had been done at this site, but a ramp had been left in the road surface and this was no more dangerous than the actual lights,  It was agreed to report this to Highways.

With regard to Item 4 – a further accident had occurred at Suspension Bridge and the barriers had still not been repaired.

The following items were raised for reporting to Highways.

1. Pot holes had appeared in the road between the last corner on March Road heading towards Tipps End.

2. Highways had now implemented speed restrictions of 50mph between Salters Lode and Outwell.  Why in view of this were we not able to get a speed restriction from Suspension Bridge to Toll Corner?  It was also agreed to report this to C.Cllr.Humphrey, Christopher Fraser MP and to Elizabeth Truss (Prospective Conservative Candidate)
Welney Wash A1101 – Periodical Flooding – Following the last meeting a letter had been sent to Norfolk Constabulary and Norfolk County Council setting out council’s concerns regarding the Fixed Penalty Notices for drivers entering the Wash.  To date only an acknowledgement from the Police has been received
14.  Environmental Issues.


a.  Ouse Washes Strategy Group – Cllr.Bennett confirmed that this matter would be raised again in the new year.
b. Litter and Worse on the River Banks.  Cllr.Bennett confirmed that he had spoken to the Fishing Club and they appear to be managing the problem.  The Banks certainly look better than they have for sometime with far less rubbish lying around.
15.  Parish Action Plan
Cllr.Bennett had prepared a complete update of the Parish Action Plan, which had been printed and copies were handed to Councillors for them to study in readiness for the next meeting.  Grateful thanks were extended to Cllr.Bennett for the work involved.
16.  Items for Next Agenda

None.
There being no further business, the Chairman thanked everyone for attending and declared the meeting closed at 8.32 p.m.

Signed ……K.Goodger……………………………………….        (Chairman)
Dated ………5th January, 2010……………………………………….
